
 

 

 

 

  
 

 
 

  
 
 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

Information 
Report 

Service Area Infrastructure, Development and Enterprise Services 

Date Friday, February 28, 2020 

Subject Comprehensive Zoning Bylaw Review: What we 
heard – summary of phase two public 
consultation 

Report Number IDE-2020-21 

Executive Summary 
Purpose of Report 
The purpose of this report is to provide Council with a summary of community 
feedback received through phase two of the Comprehensive Zoning Bylaw Review.  

Key Findings 
Phase two public consultation included six community workshops based on key 

themes of the Comprehensive Zoning Bylaw Review Discussion Paper and the 

Guelph Parking Standards Discussion Paper. The workshop themes included: 


 Commercial areas;
 
 Natural areas, floodplains, open space and parks; 

 Residential areas and specific housing types; and, 

 Parking and driveways. 


In addition to public workshops, planning staff hosted office hours for one-on-one
 
conversations with the community, individual stakeholder meetings, as well as an 

online survey component. In total we heard from approximately 150 people.  


Financial Implications 
The Comprehensive Zoning Bylaw Review is funded through approved capital 
budgets. 

Report 
Background 
In October 2019 Planning staff presented the Comprehensive Zoning Bylaw Review 
Discussion Paper and the Guelph Parking Standards Review Discussion Paper to 
Council in order to initiate phase two community engagement. The two discussion 
papers provide a comparison of the Official Plan to the existing zoning bylaw, 
examine zoning trends, and provide options and preliminary recommendations on a 
variety of zoning topics that formed the basis of the community engagement. 



 

 

 
 

   
 
 
 

  

 

  

 

  

  

 

 
  

 

 

 
 

  

 
 

   

  

Phase two community engagement included six workshops held throughout the city 

from November 21 to November 28, 2019. The workshop themes included: 


 Commercial areas;
 
 Natural areas, floodplains, open space and parks; 

 Residential areas and specific housing types; and, 

 Parking and driveways. 


In addition to public workshops, planning staff hosted four half day office hours 

throughout the city for one-on-one conversations related to the preliminary 

recommendations of the discussion papers. Approximately 100 people attended the 

public workshops and community office hours to ask questions and provide 

feedback.
 

An online survey component was also available for those members of the 

community that were unable to attend workshops and office hours. The survey was 

available on the City’s online community engagement site, Have Your Say Guelph, 

from November 29, 2020 to January 6, 2020. There were 42 surveys completed 

through the online engagement forum.  


Staff have reached out to local stakeholders to set up individual meetings to discuss 

the preliminary recommendations. This includes the Grand River Conservation 

Authority, the University of Guelph, and local developers and builders.  


Summary of feedback by theme 
There are a number of topic areas included in the two discussion papers. 
Community engagement was focused on the four major themes mentioned above. 
Planning staff have summarized the feedback received based on themes, including 
driveway widths, parking ratios, bicycle parking requirements, proposed residential 
zones and built form rules, additional dwelling units, natural areas and floodplains, 
and commercial zones. This information is intended to provide Council with a 
snapshot of what was heard. Planning staff will be considering the feedback as 
regulations are drafted for the new zoning bylaw. A comment response chart will be 
provided with the first draft of the bylaw to provide rationale for the direction 
taken. 

All comments received in person and through the online survey have been 
categorized by theme and attached to this report as Attachment 1. 

Proposed driveway width regulations 

The Guelph Parking Standards Review Discussion Paper was completed by IBI 
Consulting and provides a review of Guelph’s current requirements for driveway 
widths and compares these standards to those of comparable municipalities. The 
discussion paper provides preliminary recommendations for maximum driveway 
width rules based on the consultants experience and analysis. We heard a number 
of comments related to driveway widths, both in support and opposition of the 
preliminary recommendations.  

Residents shared their experiences living in the city and a variety of living 
situations. Multi-generational families living together, the need to rent out 
apartments or bedrooms for housing affordability, student rental housing, etc., 
which has illustrated a variety of parking needs throughout the city. We also heard 
it’s not clear how wide the driveway is permitted to be when purchasing a home. 
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We heard that driveway widths need to accommodate two vehicles side-by-side on 
all properties in the city. We specifically heard that current and proposed driveway 
widths do not provide enough parking for semi-detached dwellings and townhouses. 
Current and proposed standards do not reflect the economic realities of families in 
Guelph, with individuals commuting out of town for work. We also heard that it can 
be a personal inconvenience to maneuver cars to get in and out of the driveway. 

We also heard that there is a fear from some residents that entire front lawns will 
be paved, reducing trees and landscaping and increasing runoff and costs for 
stormwater management. Some residents feel that priority should be placed on 
street trees and increasing the tree canopy within the city. It is also important to 
some residents that driveway widths be reduced to create a more pleasant 
streetscape which is slightly less dominated by cars. It is felt by some that green 
space is linked to the overall quality of life within a growing city. There is also a 
concern for student housing and vehicles being parked on front lawns.  

Some residents need a walkway in addition to the driveway and consideration 
should be given to accessibility for seniors and those with walkers. 

Residents provided options for regulating driveways for staff to consider: 

 Permeable pavers that allow grass to grow through as an option for driveway 
extensions  

 Landscaping can be done differently to allow for two cars parked side by side on 
one lot 

 Consider a smaller driveway at curb cut that’s widens into a double wide 
driveway 

 Adjust setback for garage to allow longer driveways and fit two cars in a stacked 
arrangement 

 Consider multi-use hard surface adjacent to driveway as both a walkway and 
partial driveway to fit two cars side by side 

 Allow parking on the boulevard portion of the driveway 
 Corner lots should be treated differently because they have more green space 
 Garages should be used for vehicles not storage 
 Review possibility of on-street parking year round 
 Consider limiting impervious surfaces in the rear yard to deal with stormwater 

management issues 

Proposed parking ratios 

The Guelph Parking Standards Review Discussion Paper outlines proposed minimum 
and maximum parking ratios based on the use of a property and location within the 
city. IBI consulting has provided recommendations based on a review of Guelph’s 
existing regulations, an off-street parking demand review and a review of zoning 
trends in other comparable municipalities. We heard a number of comments related 
to the proposed parking ratios, both in support of the recommendations and in 
opposition. 

We heard that the new zoning bylaw should reduce parking standards for 
apartment units located in the Mixed-use Corridor designation as these areas are 
well served by public transit. Some thought it would be beneficial to remove 
minimum parking ratios all together and let the private market dictate the needs. 
Efficiencies should be recognized with the use of shared parking for mixed-use sites 
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where commercial and residential uses have different schedules for users. Some 
residents feel that the parking standards implemented should not create an 
oversupply of parking and should encourage the use of Transportation Demand 
Management measures. We also heard some preference for lowering commercial 
parking ratios.  

There is also concern from some residents that parking ratios should not be 
reduced and this would push excess parking to the public street and other areas 
close by. We heard from some residents that every apartment unit should provide 
the option of two parking spaces. We heard that residents are concerned with the 
amount of visitor parking required and want to ensure that enough is provided, 
particularly for apartment buildings and retirement homes. 

We heard that recreational uses, especially new recreation centres need more 
parking. We also heard that some commercial areas are not providing enough 
parking to meet the demands, such as the Stone Road Mall, the Zehrs located at 
Clair and Gordon and the Pergola Commons. There is concern that businesses will 
lose customers if not enough parking is provided. 

Proposed bicycle parking standards 

The Guelph Parking Standards Review Discussion Paper provides proposed 
minimum standards for bicycle parking. Generally, the recommendations were well 
received in the community. The following suggestions were received: 

 Include a provision for showers, lockers and locked facility for long-term parking 
spaces 

 Increase requirements for employment, recreation facilities, schools and retail 
establishments 

 Consider stackable parking arrangements, as well as accessibility concerns with 
stacking units 

 Communal areas for bicycle parking was also suggested instead of a minimum 
requirement 

 Ensure space for recumbent and other types of bicycles 

Proposed residential zones 

The Comprehensive Zoning Bylaw Review Discussion paper provides preliminary 
recommendations related to the residential zone structure, permitted uses, non-
residential uses permitted in residential areas and built form rules. 

We heard that residents generally like the idea of reducing the number of zones 
and permitting multiple built forms in one zone, i.e. allowing single detached, 
duplexes and semi-detached dwellings in the same zone. We heard that we could 
go further and have only one low density residential zone that permits all forms of 
low density housing, including single detached, duplexes and semi-detached 
dwellings, townhouses and small scale apartments. We also heard that there needs 
to be a way to ensure the mix of housing is compatible with existing 
neighbourhoods and there is a concern that housing would all look the same (i.e. 
cookie cutter housing). 
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We heard that housing is unaffordable for some residents, particularly young 
professionals, and that density has to increase to accommodate affordability for the 
next generation. We also heard concerns that the R.1A zone is proposed to be 
eliminated which will allow intensification of these areas. We heard that these larger 
lot single detached dwellings are still desirable and there are concerns that lot 
severances and intensification would change the neighbourhood character of these 
areas. We also heard concerns that three storeys is too tall for existing low density 
residential areas.   

We were asked to consider allowing small scale commercial uses within residential 
areas as well as look into adding commercial uses in high density residential zones 
to accommodate things like restaurants and convenience stores where appropriate. 
We were also asked to consider day care centres to improve walkability within 
neighbourhoods. 

We heard that some residents don’t like tall buildings, whereas some residents felt 
that a maximum of ten storeys was not tall enough. Generally residents feel that 
adequate green space and amenity space needs to be provided in high density 
areas, as well as appropriate transitions and buffers to low density residential 
areas. We also heard that tall buildings need to have articulation to ensure they are 
visually interesting.   

Additional residential units 

The Comprehensive Zoning Bylaw Review Discussion Paper provides 
recommendations for additional dwelling units, also known as accessory 
apartments.  

Generally we heard that residents agree with the proposed changes for additional 
residential units, offering more housing choices for elder parents, children living 
with parents longer and assisting with affordability of homes within the city. 
Residents generally felt that existing detached accessory structures should be 
permitted to accommodate additional residential units but these should not impact 
neighbouring properties, such as shadowing.  

We were asked to consider no parking requirements for additional residential units 
in older neighbourhoods that don’t always have driveways and are located close to 
the transit station downtown. We also heard some concerns related to student 
rentals and the effects on neighbourhoods. 

Natural areas and floodplains 

The Comprehensive Zoning Bylaw Review Discussion Paper provides preliminary 
recommendations related to natural areas, floodplains, open space and parks. 
Generally we heard that residents are concerned with the protection of greenspace 
and conservation of our natural areas within the city. We heard that educational 
uses and low impact scientific study should be permitted in natural areas. 

Some residents agreed with the recommendation for one Natural Heritage System 
(NHS) zone to ensure the bylaw is simple. We also heard that overlays have some 
appeal as they would allow for rules that apply to specific areas. We were also 
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asked why we would duplicate the Official Plan in the Zoning Bylaw by mapping the 
NHS. 

We heard agreement that the stormwater management zone should be kept 
separate from park land. It was suggested that access and recreational use 
including trails should be allowed within the stormwater management zone. We also 
heard that the golf course zone should be flexible to include uses in the winter 
months and parks should include winter uses such as ice rinks. It was suggested 
that one park zone be created instead of three to allow flexibility depending on 
future needs. 

We heard mixed opinions related to structures within floodways. We heard that the 
definition of structure should be reviewed and certain structures should be allowed 
within natural areas, floodplains and stormwater management zones, for example 
boardwalks, piers, docks and sitting areas. We also heard that active transportation 
routes should be allowed within floodplains when they have been engineered to be 
resilient to flooding. On the other side, we heard that floods are getting more 
common and severe and that we should not allow structures in floodplains. 

Commercial zones 

The Comprehensive Zoning Bylaw Review Discussion Paper provides preliminary 
recommendations related to the commercial zone structure, permitted uses and 
built form rules. 

Generally, the approach to reduce the overall number of commercial and mixed-use 
zones and to pre-zone lands was well received. Comments reflected that this 
approach would provide clarity as to what is permitted as well as flexibility for the 
final development design.  

There are concerns that a maximum height of six storeys is inadequate for the 
function of mixed-use corridor lands which are intended for intensification and 
transit supportive development. A maximum building height of 15 storeys with 
angular plane requirements was suggested. We also heard that residential density 
should not be limited within mixed use nodes. 

We heard comments about the proposed service commercial zone. Generally we 
heard that one service commercial zone is preferred and that some retail uses such 
as hardware, home furniture, beer and liquor stores should be permitted, as well as 
fitness centre, funeral home, bar and hotel. Office uses should be permitted as a 
complementary use. 

We heard that the number of specialized zones should be reduced in general and 
permitted uses should be more permissive.  

We heard concerns related to drive-thoughs and safety. Adequate space should be 
provided off-street to accommodate vehicle line ups. We also heard that drive-
throughs and gas stations should not be permitted in mixed use zones as these 
areas are intended to create an environment in which people can live, work and 
shop in close proximity and without the need for a car. Drive-throughs are not 
considered compatible with efforts to reduce carbon footprint and make areas 
pedestrian-friendly. 
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Rules regulating the location of parking, active entrances and transparency of 
windows were considered important for the design of commercial buildings. We 
heard that the green roof allowance should be reduced as this would reduce the 
amount of green space on the ground level which softens the appearance of 
buildings and parking lots. 

Next steps 
The Zoning Bylaw team will be using the preliminary recommendations found in the 
two discussion papers, as well as the feedback received from stakeholders, the 
community and Council, to inform the first draft of the new zoning bylaw. It is 
anticipated that a draft will be brought back to Council and made available to the 
public for comment Q1 of 2021. 

Financial Implications 
The Comprehensive Zoning Bylaw Review is funded through approved capital 
budgets. 

Consultations 
Phase two community engagement included six public workshops, office hours for 
one-on-one conversations with the community, individual stakeholder meetings, as 
well as an online survey. 

Strategic Plan Alignment 
The Comprehensive Zoning Bylaw Review supports the City’s existing policies and 
guidelines and aligns with the following priorities within Guelph’s Strategic Plan: 

 Powering our future – The zoning bylaw will support a healthy economy and will 
be consistent with environmental priorities. 

 Sustaining our future – The zoning bylaw will ensure that adaptable green 
infrastructure is provided, where possible, and that the natural heritage system 
is protected.  

 Navigating our future – The zoning bylaw will support active transportation and 
infrastructure for electric vehicles.  

Attachments 
Attachment-1: What we heard – phase two community engagement feedback by 
theme 

Departmental Approval 
Melissa Aldunate, Manager, Policy Planning and Urban Design 

Report Author 
Abby Watts, Project Manager – Comprehensive Zoning Bylaw Review 
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Todd Salter, MCIP, RPP 

General Manager, Planning and 
Building Services 

Infrastructure, Development and 
Enterprise Services 

519-822-1260 extension 2395 

todd.salter@guelph.ca 

Recommended By 

Kealy Dedman, P.Eng., MPA 

Deputy Chief Administration Officer 

Infrastructure, Development and 
Enterprise Services 

519-822-1260 extension 2248 

kealy.dedman@guelph.ca 
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Attachment 1: What we heard - phase two community 

engagement feedback by theme 
The following provides the feedback received at the November 2019 workshops, as 

recorded, and the online survey component. 

Driveway width 

	 Maximum driveway width of 50 percent is not realistic, need more site-specific 

regulations depending on household needs 

	 Not enough parking for semi-detached dwellings, need three parking spaces 

	 Fear of paving over entire front lawn, need a balance of trees and landscaping 

	 Reduced green space and increased hardscape, potentially increases runoff and 

costs for stormwater management 

	 Impacts to property value 

	 Parking on front lawns needs to stop 

	 Smaller lots are causing issues for vehicle storage and impacts the rest of the 

neighbourhood 

	 Need walkway in addition to driveway, shouldn’t count as part of the driveway 

	 Accessibility issue for seniors with walkers 

	 Multi-generational family units all with a variety of parking needs that must be 

met 

	 Need to be able to rent out basement/bedrooms for affordability of home 

	 Smaller affordable lots shouldn’t mean less parking 
	 Student housing in established areas need enforcement of standards for parking 

on front lawns. Different standards for residents affected by student housing 

	 Understanding from builder that property could accommodate three cars when 

property was purchased, City should be responsible for informing owners of 

maximum driveway widths when buying a home 

	 Preference to have cars off the street and in driveway 

	 Feeling that people are being pushed to take transit and bike, being pushed out 

of their cars 

	 Option to grandfather spaces that already exist 

	 Permeable pavers that allow grass to grow through as an option for driveway 

extensions 

	 Landscaping can be done differently to allow for two cars on one lot 

	 Consider allowing single car curb cut with a double wide driveway or a smaller 

driveway at curb cut that’s widens into a double wide driveway 

	 Possibility of stacking 2 cars in driveway in front of the garage 

	 Can achieve a pleasant looking neighbourhood while accommodating two car 

wide driveway with landscaping 

	 Adjust setback for garage to allow longer driveways and fit two cars in 

tandem/stacked 

	 Consider multi-use hard surface adjacent to driveway as both a walkway and 

partial driveway to fit two cars side by side 
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Driveway width continued: 

	 Allow parking on the boulevard portion of the driveway 

	 Looking to allow two cars in the driveway (on-street townhouses and semi-

detached houses), not necessarily looking to park two cars side by side 

	 Provide an additional area for parking in the winter when there is no on-street 

overnight parking 

	 Preference for driveway to be measured based on 50% of lot width instead of 

50% of dwelling width 

	 Corner lots should be treated differently, they have more green space 

	 Don’t include “whichever is less” wording which restricts driveway width further 
	 Visitor parking is a challenge for narrow driveways 

	 Garages should be used for vehicles not storage 

	 Of 24 Survey respondents, 9 felt that the preliminary recommendation was not a 

balanced approach, 8 felt that it does represent a balanced approach and 7 felt 

that it is somewhat of a balanced approach. 

	 As long as stormwater impacts are mitigated, we need to be more flexible on 

driveways in our city. We have a lot of growth, we have a lot of university 

students renting, often with multiple cars, we also have high immigration (which 

is great!) so we should be accommodating for people living together in homes. 

Ultimately this decision comes down to people. If we want to allow people to 

share houses, and we understand that for some people this is the only way they 

can afford to live in Guelph, we shouldn't make it difficult for them to park their 

cars 

	 I think it is a balanced approach. Priority should be placed on Street Trees, 

Urban Street Canopy 

	 Limiting the width of the driveways as much as possible is important. Limiting 

will reduce impervious surfaces, and create a more pleasant streetscape which is 

slightly less dominated by cars 

	 The current bylaw is appropriate for residential neighbourhoods. Allowing 

residents to widen driveways beyond what is stipulated, compromises green 

space which is critical to overall quality of life in this rapidly growing city. People 

need to adjust their lifestyles to suit the space available 

	 Driveway should stay the same as in the past. Single car with, should stay single 

as set out when the street was developed. If not it will be one big parking lot 

	 What worries most of my neighbours and myself is that there is an alarming 

number of homes in our neighbourhood that have been made into student 

housing. A house in our neighbourhood was bought for their son. There are 7 

cars parked at the house. Usually at least 3 are on the road day and night. 

The two hour parking is not being enforced on any streets in our area. What I 

picture with no limit on the size of driveways is that the front yard will have cars 

crammed on the property 

	 2-3 vehicles wide for detached, 1-2 wide for towns, 1-2 spots for apartments 

	 Better curb appeal with nicely finished driveways instead of people laying down 

patio stones and parking on their lawns and all over the street 
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Driveway width continued: 

	 You are trying to reduce the amount of hardscaping in front of a house so there 

is sufficient area for water infiltration. But you don't seem to be worried that a 

person could put a pool or a patio in their backyard and hardscape 80-90% of 

the yard 

	 I support the recommendations and the rationale 

	 Zoning recommendations for R3 townhouses do not reflect the economic and 

family realities of life in 2019. Being limited to a 3 meter driveway and having to 

park on the street will once again make my street a dangerous place to live and 

will leave us without parking throughout the winter months. If I can add a path 

to the side of my driveway why can't I use that paved space to park 2 cars side-

by-side? 

	 The residents of Guelph have twice successfully petitioned council to suspend 

enforcement of this bylaw because of the negative impact on our lives and, if 

enforced, our ability to stay in Guelph. Clearly the needs of neighbourhoods 

have not been considered if the recommendation is to revert to the old, 

outdated bylaw. While I recognize that suspension of this bylaw may have 

created issues for residents where student parking is an issue why not find ways 

to protect those residents rather than penalize those of us who are contributing 

to this community and its economy. 

	 Guelph likes to promote itself as a family-friendly city within commuting 

distance of Toronto, is this not false advertising when the reality is that for the 

most part commuters need cars as the rail and bus links are insufficient, and 

families will not be able to park those cars outside their own homes? 

	 I think that it is unfair that there is no proposed change for R3. There are many 

students in this zone and housing requires more than a single car width 

driveway. It realistically does not make any difference in house the housing 

looks seeing as so many people just park sideways across the end of their 

driveway which looks way worse. We constantly have to juggle our 3 cars to go 

to work or other engagements causing inconvenience to our neighbours and 

many possible accidents. Most people park cars on the "landscaped" area 

connected to their driveway or just right on the lawn. I doubt that having a torn 

up lawn looks worse than a wider driveway 

	 There are many students in R3 that require more than two vehicles and it is 

impossible to find parking. I own my house in and we constantly have to juggle 

cars in order to get to work or other engagements. It is inconvenient for both 

my home and others in the subdivision and has caused traffic in our area due to 

us and others having to move cars. Almost everyone in our area parks on the 

side of the driveway anyways because they have no other option, you may as 

well make it legal 

	 Too restrictive in these times when housing is so expensive and accessory 

apartments, with their own parking space, are needed to meet the demand 

	 I don’t think driveway width should become a by-law 

	 Driveways should be allowed to be 50% of any dwelling 
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Driveway width continued: 

	 Minimizing hardscaping is great! Perhaps could allow for more on-property 

parking with pervious parking surfaces so long as the driveway entrance is not 

wider than the minimums noted. Though I’m not sure why richer people get 

bigger driveways than the rest of us - max width should be capped at min 

needed for two cars - 6 m or so 

	 Width should be no more than the width of the driveway. Too many people are 

paving between houses resulting in no front lawns this is parking of student 

housing 

	 Larger driveway widths are preferable to allowing people to park in bike lanes 

	 Most survey respondents felt that driveways should be regulated based on lot 

width (16), other felt that they should be regulated based on building width (5) 

and 4 were unsure. 

How else should driveways be regulated? 

	 My read of the proposal suggests that there won't be too many two-car garages 

allowed and yet this is kind of the new standard 

	 When a street is developed, this is the time to set the widths etc. Not a few 

years later 

	 You need to get parked cars off the street. If garages are too narrow people will 

never park in them as they also store their bikes and the 3 large garbage bins (I 

think 3 garbage bins sitting in front of a house is a bigger assault on the visual 

pedestrian experience than a parked car) which will result in people parking too 

many cars on their driveway or parking on the street- which also takes away 

from the pedestrian experience and in fact makes walking more unsafe due to 

visual obstructions 

	 If you are worried about pedestrian experience (have you done a survey to find 

out how many people walk in their neighbourhoods?) then require people 

landscape their front yards. There are some houses in my neighbourhood that in 

10 years haven't done any landscaping and don't tend to their lawns. That is a 

greater assault on the visual experience of the neighbourhood. 

	 Finally, I find it interesting that you are selective in the cities for various 

comparisons and appear to pick the cities which support your recommendations. 

For example how come you don't compare to Kitchener with respect to garages 

extending past the front of the face of the house? 

	 Garages should be allowed to be much wider than what the curb cuts limits are 

as it is the curb cut area that determines street parking and other on-street 

usage. If a wider garage can be accommodated with a narrower curb cut it 

should be encouraged 

	 no change is required 

	 50% of Lot. Deep garages not wide 

	 Again why do richer folks get bigger garages? Work trucks and vans just as or 

more likely to go home with lower income employees. 6.5 m for rear lane is 

recommendation regardless of lot size, why not cap it there? Folks who want 

bigger garages can make them longer 
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How else should driveways be regulated? continued: 

	 They shouldn't be. Why does the city care about what the personal resale value 

of my home is? As long as you are in your legal lot there is no reason that the 

city should have any say in my property 

	 The owner of the home should be able to decide the width of their driveway 

based on their needs. As long as it is within their legal lot I do not think there is 

a reason to regulate 

	 Too many houses increase the driveway width to accommodate student parking. 

Limit the width to the size of the garage 

Garage width 

	 Generally agree that garage width should be increased to allow for garbage 

storage 

	 Garages need to be wide enough and long enough to store cars, garbage bins 

and storage 

	 Wider garage to fit storage 

	 11 survey respondents agree with the proposed regulations for garage widths, 6 

did not and 8 were unsure 

	 13 survey respondents felt that the zoning bylaw should include regulations to 

require enough room in the garage to accommodate storage of garbage, recycle 

and green bins. 7 do not agree and 5 were unsure. 

On-street parking 

 Not allowed to park on street year round 

 Review on street parking year round 

 Not enough on-street parking provided, roads not wide enough 

 Parking on both sides of the street encourages speeding 

 On-street parking enforcement not adequate 

 Fire hydrant locations also have big impact on on-street parking 

 Impacts of school zones with on street parking 

Parking space dimensions 

	 Parking space dimensions should be reviewed to accommodate larger vehicles 

such as trucks 

Parking ratios 

	 The new zoning should include a reduced parking standard for apartment units 

located in the Mixed-use Corridor designation since these areas are well served 

by public transit 

	 The new zoning should recognize efficiencies from shared parking for mixed-use 

sites where commercial and residential uses have different schedules of users. 

The parking standard implemented should not create an oversupply of parking 

and should encourage Transportation Demand Management 

	 Parking rates are to high in the downtown 

	 Consider removing parking minimums 
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Parking ratios continued: 

	 No maximum parking ratios as well as general agreement with maximum 

parking ratios 

	 Still need enough parking for all residents, generally two cars for two people. 

Should provide one space with the option for two spaces per unit 

	 Concerns with student parking, rented as one house with multiple rooms and 

only one parking space 

	 Lower commercial parking rates preferred 

	 Need more parking for recreational uses, especially for new recreation centres 

	 Reduced parking ratio pushing parking to the public street and other areas 

	 Explore unbundled parking for the Bylaw, could help with affordability 

	 More visitor parking for apartment buildings and retirement homes 

	 Not enough visitor parking spaces, being used by residents instead of visitors 

	 1.75 parking spaces per unit is preferred 

	 Structure parking facilities at ground level that can accommodate hydraulic lifts 

for vehicles 

	 Despite speculated future use of vehicles, Guelph will still need parking 

	 A reduced parking standard per unit should be applied when underground or 

structured parking is provided to recognize the extra expense of providing these 

parking spaces and to incentivize the construction of underground or structured 

parking 

	 12 survey respondents do not agree with the recommendation to reduce parking 

rates for apartment buildings, 10 agreed with this approach and 3 were unsure. 

	 (It is important to note that even though most respondents do not agree with 

the recommendation to reduce parking ratios, it does not mean that they 

wanted them increased, in a couple situations those who responded that they do 

not agree felt that parking maximums should be implemented instead of parking 

minimums) 

	 We should not be setting a minimum parking rate. We should set a MAXIMUM 

parking rate, allowing the market to determine how much parking is required. If 

I want to build a small walk-up apartment by tearing down a single residential 

home, that is a 5 min walk from the Go Station, Bus Routes and easy access to 

commercial spaces, why is the City mandating parking? Parking mandates make 

it more difficult to build housing, making it more challenging to build varying 

housing types through infill! MAXIMUM NOT MINIMUM 

	 While I checked that I agree with the approach, I would go further and suggest 

that parking minimums should be completely abolished. Mandatory parking 

minimums are terrible for a host of reasons I'm sure city staff are well versed in, 

however council and residents will fight politically to keep them enacted. 

	 While I'm not naive enough to believe that the city will actually remove parking 

minimums city wide, I would hope that especially in transit corridors like Gordon 

St S, parking minimums could be removed or lowered substantially to reflect the 

transit friendly environment. 
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Parking ratios continued: 

	 You can be sure that any developer will ask for an exemption to the bylaw no 

matter how much in their favour the requirement is. Keep the requirement as it 

is because you know they will ask for less parking anyway in order to increase 

FSI 

	 If the apartment does not have enough parking, then it overflows onto local 

streets. This is already a problem. We do not need it to get worse. 

	 I think it is outrageous that we have to pay for a parking spot when living in an 

apartment. The rent is ridiculously high and you have to pay for your utilities. It 

has become unaffordable for the everyday person to live anywhere in Guelph. 

There are people I know who have to rent out a room in their apartment in 

order to live in a half decent size apartment. People who share apartments 

because a one bedroom is too expensive so sharing a larger apartment is less 

expensive. Several people I know have moved out of Guelph because of the 

price of housing (Quebec, Belleville, Kingston and Windsor 

	 most couples/families have 2+ cars, so there needs to be enough parking for 

them, so that they are not parked on the streets and blocking intersections and 

round-abouts 

	 Guelph should follow the lead of other progressive municipalities and remove 

(most) parking minimums altogether. Taking any other approach does not allow 

for the fair treatment of all transportation options, but enforces car-first 

planning which is not consistent with the wishes of Guelph citizens or existing 

Policy 

	 All you are going to do is push more people to park on the street around the 

building. Living in an area which has apartments and towns we already have too 

much congestion on the streets. Also, what happens in the winter with snow 

clearing? When they plow the snow and take up spots you will have even fewer 

spots. 

	 I don't understand how you can think that some couples need two cars. Not 

everyone works in Guelph and those who do sometimes don't work in locations 

convenient to transit or during hours that transit runs. 

	 It is easier to take parking away when people naturally shift away from cars 

than it is to add it once a building is built and you realize you don't have enough 

parking. This seems to be biased towards developers who are trying to 

maximize revenue on their land and aren't considering the livability of their 

product 

	 Reducing parking rates excludes individuals with precarious work who are 

dependent on cars for commuting to work which is not accessible by other 

means. Public and alternative transportation has not replaced these needs and 

reducing parking rates further reduces options for affordable and flexible 

housing 

	 A developer should be able to trade some parking spaces for bicycle shed(s) 
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Parking ratios continued: 

	 If for any reason the parking allowed is not enough…Is there a reasonable 

alternative for needed parking within what would be considered a reasonable 

distance? 

	 11 survey respondents agree with the recommendation to reduce parking rates 

for commercial uses, 10 did not agree with this approach and 4 were unsure 

	 I believe this should be a maximum ratio, not a minimum ratio. We should be 

encouraging small scale commercial in a residential setting. This doesn't need 

parking when there is street parking available 

	 Many parking lots are vastly oversized for the number of people that park in 

them, with the lots being empty or lightly used much of the time. As such, 

commercial parking minimums should be abolished. Let the market decide how 

many (if any) parking spots are required to support their businesses. Parking 

maximums should be implemented in commercial areas to limit the parking lot 

hellscapes that blight commercial areas 

	 Do not push parking into the local streets 

	 Stone Road Mall does not have enough parking. The Zehrs plaza at Clairfield 

does not have enough parking…we need more spots, not less 

	 Guelph should follow the lead of other progressive municipalities and remove 

parking minimums altogether. Taking any other approach does not allow for the 

fair treatment of all transportation options, but enforces car-first planning which 

is not consistent with the wishes of Guelph citizens or existing Policy. 

	 Again, you are trying to force people out of cars. At Pergola Commons in the 

winter when snow piles consume 20% of the spots in the lots there are times 

you can't find a spot to park. If you allowed less parking the businesses are 

going to start losing customers who can't park (if you are buying groceries or 

stuff you aren't carrying it on the bus). 

	 Again, provide sufficient parking and when society naturally moves away from 

cars, then you can take away parking spots. Think about the Taco Bell at 

Woodlawn by Staples. It is easy to add a pad building in a parking lot when 

there are surplus parking spots 

Bicycle parking 

	 Consider free long term bike storage downtown 

	 Consider stackable bicycle parking 

	 Stacked bicycle parking facilities may not be accessible and education may be 

needed for use 

	 Consider a survey to see who would cycle instead of driving 

	 Better bicycle parking infrastructure required with an educational component on 

how to use it 

	 Inadequate bicycle parking rates, current trend toward cycling among younger 

people 

	 Agree with recommendation for short term and long term bicycle parking. 

Should consider two bicycle parking spaces per unit 
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Bicycle parking continued: 

	 Idea of bicycle storage generally a good idea – need to be creative in the 

approach 

	 Zero parking for bicycles should be required, communal facilities should be used 

instead 

	 Recumbent bicycles don’t work with existing bike racks 
	 Yes! Let's make safe and secure bicycle parking a requirement! 

	 Yes. I believe the proposed ratios are adequate 

	 Yes, I agree that implementing mandatory bike parking is a good thing. 

Anything that helps support cycling in the city will help make it a more 

sustainable place 

	 It's important to include adequate bike parking with an eye to the future when 

perhaps more people will be using this mode of transport 

	 Bicycle parking unlike cars/trucks does have some flexibility. It is hard to 

determine the use going forward. A bit more room can be added at little cost or 

land use 

	 Better bicycle parking options in malls and plazas will encourage more people to 

use them 

	 I agree but with some comments: 

	 Include a mandatory provision for showers, lockers, and real security (locked 

facility) in long-term requirements 

	 Increase the requirements for long-term in places of employment to 

encourage more bicycle commuting (these are the most important trips to 

convert in order to reduce peak congestion.) 

 Increase the residential requirements to APBP standards (minimum 2 spaces) 

 Increase short-term requirements at recreational facilities 

 Increase the requirements at schools 

 Increase the short-term requirements at retail facilities where it makes 

sense... places that would be reasonable for errands by bike 

	 Yes, agree with regulation 

	 Yes 

	 I do not think bicycle parking standards should be included in the zoning bylaw 

	 The proposals for bike parking are a good start but need to be combined with 

city wide measures for reducing bike theft and real consideration of bike lanes 

and pathways which give cyclists and motorists equal priority. I am an avid 

cyclist but avoid biking in Guelph because of poor roadways and because Guelph 

has a limited and poorly maintained bike path network that is not passable with 

road bikes. 

General parking comments 

	 Intensification with no additional room for parking is causing issues 

	 Not enough free parking downtown – will not use paid lots when free options are 

available, don’t choose to come downtown because free parking hard to come by 

	 Fixation on parking is not necessary, empty parking garage downtown 
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General parking comments continued: 

	 Permeable pavement if drainage is an issue 

	 Electrical vehicle requirements is considered a good thing 

	 Consider on-street parking permit system 

	 Transit is insufficient to reduce auto dependency 

	 Personal responsibility when choosing home location with or without parking 

	 Parking demand surveys should only look at peak parking times 

	 We have a parking issue but we are moving to be greener and promote less car 

ownership and walkable mixed use areas 

	 Develop minimum parking spaces per number of bedrooms 

	 How can we predict future trends? (work from home and changing car 

ownership trends) 

Residential zones 

	 Like the idea of multiple built forms in one zone. Could have only one low 

density residential zone that permits all forms of low density housing 

	 Concerns about eliminating the R.1A zone and intensification of these areas. 

Larger lot singles would be demolished and semi-detached dwellings could 

replace them. Can’t provide a mix of housing everywhere in the city, there 

needs to be some neighbourhoods that are different 

	 Concerns with lot severances and changing neighbourhood character. Important 

to identify the actual built form not blanket zoning 

	 Aging neighbourhoods and unaffordability for young professionals, density has 

to increase to accommodate affordability for the next generation 

	 Need variety and choice in housing types 

	 Reduced number of zones, less is better but there needs to be a way to manage 

the look and feel of a neighbourhood (compatibility). Don’t want cookie cutter 

houses. Should maintain the look and feel of the streetscape 

	 Need to be more inclusive, newer areas that use a lot of energy may need to be 

rebuilt, these neighbourhoods can be replaced with a range of housing types. 

Energy efficient forward thinking development is important 

	 Consider smaller lot sizes 

	 Can an accessory building fit on smaller lot sizes? 

	 Maximum density rules can limit the amount of small units in a multi-unit 

building 

	 High density and medium density sites offer more variety to address 

intensification in a creative way 

	 Consider expanding Map 66 boundaries (Note: Map 66 refers to the older built-

up area of the city and has some zoning exceptions applied to that area) 

	 Consider adding commercial uses in high density residential zones to 

accommodate things like restaurants and convenience stores where it makes 

sense 

10 



 

 

 

     

    

     

  

    

      

     

 

      

    

     

    

       

   

     

      

  

   

  

 

       

     

   

       

       

      

       

 

       

      

      

    

        

         

        

      

  

      

     

  

    

        

Residential zones continued: 

	 Consider what is allowed in residential zones such as small home-commercial 

uses (small shop that produce manufactured goods). Can be reflective of 

changing population and mixed generational homes. Should have little to no 

impact on residential/neighbourhood feel 

	 The common amenity area regulation for apartments should be reduced from 

the current requirement in the zoning by-law. A new common amenity area 

zoning regulation requiring less than 10m2 per unit would encourage 

intensification within the Mixed-use Corridor Zone 

	 High Density Residential zoning regulations should apply to apartment buildings 

and mixed-use buildings within lands designated as Mixed-use Corridor 

	 Townhouses should be permitted in the zone implementing the designated 

Mixed-use Corridor lands. Townhouses along the podium of an apartment 

building can activate street frontage, assist in meeting angular plane 

requirements and provide a transition in building heights to promote 

compatibility and reduce shadow impacts to abutting properties 

	 The City has not previously had a zone which implements the Mixed-use 

Corridor designation. If the zone proposed to implement the Mixed-use Corridor 

designation requires amendments to the Official Plan it would be appropriate to 

include these amendments as part of this process 

Preliminary recommendation for low density residential 

	 I love the idea of allowing more diversity in low-density housing. Low density 

isn't just single-detached homes! As we grow, and as a generation ages, we 

need far more flexibility in this area. 

	 I disagree with this. There should only be one low-density residential zone which 

permits all the housing types above. We need to build more housing, and a 

more diverse mix of housing. Allow all of these typologies and eliminate parking 

minimums, instead creating parking maximums. This will allow for more housing 

types. 

	 No mention of parking. Guelph currently has a problem with overcrowded street 

parking due to multiple occupancy in townhouses and semi detached homes 

	 Three stories is too high for low density zones in general. Maybe for new 

construction where all are three stories is acceptable but you want to avoid 

adding a third floor where all homes currently are one or two stories 

	 I like low density, not all but a good percentage. People need space to live. I do 

not like high density housing as can lead social problems. Many cities are 

dealing with high density social problems. 

	 I agree 

	 We need more flexibility in the low-density zone to permit a greater mix of 

housing types. This is especially true when it comes to infill development 

Preliminary recommendation for medium density residential 

 This seems clear and fair 

 I think these are all appropriate. Again, parking maximums not minimums 
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Preliminary recommendation for medium density residential 

continued: 

	 Sort out the parking before adding more density to an area. So far any building 

going on south of Clair Rd i.e. Dillon project is littered with cars and Gosling 

Gardens will have the same problem once all apartment buildings are finished. 

Yes street parking is for public use but when your garbage isn't picked up due to 

cars in the way then that just isn't acceptable 

	 Again, for new construction, pack it in but in existing neighbourhoods, we would 

be wary of allowing extra stories to be added to townhouses already there 

	 I look at medium density as ok, there is a large need for this. I would rather see 

this than high density 

	 I agree 

Preliminary recommendation for high density residential 

	 I am on board with having an overall plan whereby you don't get a ten-story 

building next to a low-density neighbouhood, however, is 10 storeys the highest 

building Guelph will ever be allowed to build? Don't we already have buildings 

with higher allowances? Will those only be permitted through individual, 

property-based zoning amendments? 

	 Why only permit convenience commercial as of right? Why not include day care 

centres, and small scale restaurants? If we want walkable neighbourhoods, we 

need to permit those uses within walking distance 

	 Ten stories are fine so why didn't the City stop the two 14 stories at Poppy and 

Gordon. If you have a plan then why isn't the city abiding by its own rules. 

Double standards being applied 

	 Ten stories is fine as long as good buffer zones are created. Do not allow these 

taller buildings adjacent to existing low-rise neighbourhoods. 

	 I do not like high density housing, some (little) is acceptable. Yes, there is a 

need for some. 

	 I agree. 

	 5 survey respondents agree with the approach to reduce the number of zones 

and 1 is unsure 

	 5 survey respondents agree with the types of proposed uses and 1 is unsure. 

	 I want more access to small commercial services in my neighbourhood. I love 

this 

	 I think this is fantastic! This will allow us to build truly walkable cities. There is 

no reason why we shouldn't be able to build a coffee shop, day care centre or 

small restaurant in a residential setting. These stores will become 

neighbourhood hubs that are so vital to the livability of our city 

	 This is fine as long as it does not get out of hand, a small percentage for this 

use 

	 I agree 
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Preliminary recommendation for high density residential continued: 

	 If you are going to allow convenience stores and day care centres in the middle 

of residential neighbourhoods, the impact of traffic will be massive. Please 

remember that in many south end neighbourhoods where student houses 

abound, parking and vehicle traffic is already an issue. Don't add uses that are 

going to draw more cars to enter residential areas. Keep those uses on 

intensification corridors or at least major arterial roads. Residential 

neighbourhoods have enough to deal with university students without adding 

convenience stores and daycares to the mix. Walk from the neighbourhood to 

the convenience store or the restaurant. We don't need them next door 

Built form 

	 Townhouses – reduce the length of the building on street, create a maximum 

number of units 

	 Consider maximum length of for townhouses instead of maximum number of 

units 

	 Review setback considerations based on size of house on lot 

	 Why only 10 storeys for high density sites? How does this consider increasing 

cost of land? Building rental housing is not feasible with the cost of land. Is 10 

storeys enough? 

	 Opportunity to re-evaluate the maximum height of 10 storeys and density of 

150 units per hectare permitted in the context of using land efficiently, providing 

housing affordability and creating a walkable, transit friendly community-

particularly in mixed-use corridors 

	 Requiring podiums for taller buildings is good. More attractive and helps with 

shadows. Requirement for 45 degree angular plane is good 

	 Concerns with new builds where houses are typically closer together. Location of 

parking and driveways is problematic. Builders need to be more creative and 

possibly use laneways 

	 The side yard requirement calculated as half the building height should be 

removed and replaced with a set minimum side yard and angular plane 

regulations that work together in the zoning 

	 Duplicate regulations regulating the same item such as density and minimum lot 

area per unit should be corrected by deleting the minimum lot area per unit 

regulation 

	 5 survey respondents agree with the proposed built form rules for townhouses 

and 1 survey respondent does not agree with this approach 

	 The work done to review mid-rise and townhouse built-form standards is 

excellent 

	 Totally agree with the green roof piece. Greenspaces at Townhouses is rarely 

used anyways as it's terrible space 

	 Green space and landscaping around developments has made Guelph desirable 

but since the City has allowed close to road building these aesthetics are now 

missing 

	 I agree 
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Built form continued: 

	 All (6) survey respondents agree with the proposed built form rules for mid-rise 

buildings 

	 Parking again. Don't let the builders sway the City into allowing less parking. 

Less parking only means a higher burden for the residents in the area and 

causes a great deal of stress 

	 Buffers between mid-rise buildings and existing low-rise neighbourhoods are 

critical. It takes 25 years for trees to grow into a decent buffer so we need to 

maximize landscaped space around mid-rise buildings 

	 I agree 

	 3 survey respondents agree with the proposed built form rules for tall buildings 

and 2 survey respondents are unsure 

	 I would love to see setback rules by floor reflect earlier design in NYC. This 

created some really beautiful architecture 

	 Giving more articulation to a tall building is more pleasing to the eye. Straight 

towers look boring. Don't have them so close to road. We don't want to look like 

those apartments along the Gardiner Express in Toronto. Pollution has not even 

been considered when allowing high density along Gordon 

	 The taller the building, the more space needed around it in order to provide 

green space and amenity space. The numbers cited above don't seem adequate 

for tall buildings 

	 I agree 

Other residential comments 

	 Look at the traffic reviews again since what is currently being provided is not 

accurate. Also the shadow from new buildings should not impact current 

buildings. This has also been a failing from reports provided to the city 

	 Please don't burden student-heavy neighbourhoods by making it easy for back 

yard development or extra stories to be added to existing dwellings 

	 The number of investor high density student rental homes need to be controlled. 

PARKING on this streets is a mess. Homes with 5-7 ++ students all with 

cars/trucks and 2 parking spots per house does not work. This needs action. 

Also, a comment...do not waste to much time with by laws if they are not going 

to be proactively enforced!!!!!! 

Landscaping 

	 High density sites have less room for green landscaping 

	 Zoning Bylaw should require the amount and type of soil for trees as well as the 

amount of open space and landscaped space 

	 More soft landscaping should be required 

	 A minimum landscaped open space regulation is not necessary and should be 

deleted since this is already regulated by other regulations such as setbacks 
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Additional residential units 

	 More flexibility in older neighbourhoods where parking can’t be provided (no 
driveways) for accessory apartments 

	 Garden suites offer a good housing option for elder parents living with children 

and children living with parents longer 

	 Consider existing detached structures potential to become an accessory 

apartment 

	 3 survey respondents do not feel that the city should add any other regulations 

for accessory dwelling units, 2 felt that the city should and 1 was unsure. 

	 Generally in support of more flexibility for accessory dwelling units, especially as 

a generation ages. This can allow them to stay home while a caregiver lives on 

site (or vice versa), both with some independence 

	 I think we should question why we require parking minimums for accessory 

apartments. Why should we limit the ability to build an accessory apartment - a 

more affordable housing option, all because the lot might not be able to permit a 

parking spot 

	 Parking once again is an issue for neighbours when basement apartments are 

allowed. Why isn't Guelph doing what other municipalities have as a bylaw? i.e. 

no parking on road between 2 - 6 am throughout the year. This way a unit will 

not be overcrowd as it can't provide parking for their renters. Also garbage bins 

facing the road is a blight on the city. Other municipalities have banned them 

from the front of houses. When you have multiple people living in one house the 

garbage looks horrendous when at front. 

	 Realize that this is being driven by provincial requirements but the idea of out-

of-town landlords adding accessory dwelling units in low density neighbourhoods 

is worrisome. We feel the potential for abuse is great and if landlords can find a 

way to pack in a few more student renters, they will do so. In most areas, you 

cannot create a separate dwelling in the back yard without severely impacting 

the property to the rear and the residents on each side. We urge you to 

establish the maximum setbacks possible in order to protect neighbours and to 

insist that neighbours are notified of any building permit request for such 

accommodation 

	 In a university city this can open up a lot of problems. Investors will use this in 

a large scare to make more money and will defeat the reason for developing this 

type of housing. It could open up a real can of worms. Investors (AKA small 

business owners) have already ruined many streets in the N1G 

	 I would consider allowing the height restrictions to be increased to allow for 

accessory dwelling units above a garage, for instance, or to be at least as tall as 

the primary dwelling (house) on the property. Restricting the height restriction 

at 3.6 meters to midspan seems restrictive, especially if the main house is a 

two-storey home. I would also allow for a larger maximum floor area of the 

separate detached dwelling. Maybe 60% compared to 40 - 45%. 
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Additional residential units continued: 

	 I would also allow the services (hydro, gas, water/sewer) to be tied into the 

existing home. Having the detached dwelling separately serviced would make it 

very costly for a homeowner compared to tying into existing services and would 

discourage development. Tying in the services to the existing home would 

reduce construction costs and encourage more homeowners to consider creating 

a detached accessory unit in their rear yard and therefore would increase the 

number of available residential units in the city 

Natural areas, floodplains, open space & parks 

	 Different zones for each component of the NHS sounds complicated, don’t like 

option 3 

	 Like option 1 for the NHS, the idea of keeping it simple as long as it follows good 

planning principles 

	 Overlays have some appeal because there are some areas you need to be 

specific 

	 Like overlays that require Environmental Impact Studies with conditions (option 

2) 

	 Why duplicate the Official Plan in the Zoning Bylaw? 

	 Like SWM zone so these are kept separate from park land space – but should 

still provide access/recreational use including trail use 

	 Golf Course Zone – Should have additional flexible uses for winter period 

	 Park zones should include winter uses like ice rinks 

	 One park zone with mix uses could allow for flexibility during changing needs 

	 Hunting should not be permitted in City in any zone – Fishing should be allowed 

	 Should have a buffer area to natural spaces 

	 Have a flexible definition for structures in a natural space – allow for certain 

structures with in the natural/floodplains/SWM that do no impact its designed 

use example boardwalks, piers, docks, sitting areas. Make them so they can be 

flooded over when needed but accessed when there is no flooding 

	 5 survey respondents agree with the approach to zone the NHS and 2 were 

unsure 

	 5 survey respondents agree with the approach to zone parks, golf courses and 

open space and 2 were unsure 

	 This is a lot to wade through but the important value for residents ought to be 

the maximum preservation of green space within the city 

	 In Natural Heritage System, Floodplains, Open Space, and Parks document, 

Option 1 in the "Natural heritage system lands" section sounds good. I see 

university students in the rivers studying wildlife and conservation, and though 

this is intrusive, it may also serve the conservation efforts in the future. Allowing 

"accessory low impact scientific and educational activities and passive recreation 

activities that have no negative impact on the conservation use" sounds good to 

me 

	 5 survey respondents agree with the proposed uses to be allowed in the NHS 

and 2 are unsure. 
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Natural areas, floodplains, open space & parks continued: 

	 I agree with the conservation uses but am not clear on what "existing uses" 

means. This doesn't seem to be clarified in the discussion guide 

	 Just hope that there are adequate protections in place for the rapidly 

disappearing green space that we have in Guelph 

	 Natural areas that are as naturalized as possible engage my children the most 

and provide me, the parent, with the respite from the human hardscapes 

	 More educational! Teach the students about the land and allow them to 

experience it first hand 

	 5 survey respondents agree with the proposed uses to be allowed in the open 

space and park zone and 2 are unsure. 

	 I think the appropriate uses are allocated to the right types of space. It seems 

sensible and includes safeguards. Again, facilitating educational options, in 

regards to natural spaces we need to be sure that the tools are in place to make 

this possible 

	 5 survey respondents agree with the criteria to be used to map the NHS in the 

zoning bylaw and 1 is unsure 

	 I especially like the buffer recommendation 

	 Instead of zoning to the farthest limits, we should include a buffer zone beyond 

the limit of the natural feature. This would allow for maximum protection 

	 For the sake of future generations, maximize green space for natural and 

recreational use 

	 Too bad we couldn't naturalize the land that is currently the golf course 

downtown Guelph return it to nature along the river 

Structures in the floodway 

	 Floods are getting more common and severe. We should absolutely maintain the 

rule of not allowing structures in floodplains and should possibly even review 

existing floodplain limits 

	 Allow active transportation routes to be built within a floodplain. Engineer these 

to be resilient to flooding 

	 Structures of any kind should not be allowed in floodplain areas 

	 No structures is my preference 

	 Temporary structures, or low impact structures should be available. In 

Brampton, I saw an outdoor class room beside the Etobicoke Creek, in an 

obvious floodplain. A wooden pergola and large stones beneath to sit on. It was 

tasteful and secure, and not intrusive on the overall landscape, and had minimal 

impact on any surrounding wild space. This should be allowed 

	 I agree no structures on floodplains 

Commercial uses 

	 Pre-zone lands in nodes and corridors 

	 Small scale commercial and community services should be permitted in low 

density residential neighbourhoods 

	 High density residential should permit convenience commercial 
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Commercial uses continued: 

 Combine service commercial zones (SC1 and SC2) into one zone 

 Consider allowing the following uses in service commercial zones: 

 some retail such as hardware, home furniture, beer/liquor stores 

 Consider office use as a complementary use, possibly with a size restriction 

 fitness centre, funeral home, bar, hotel (not conference or convention 

centre), commercial entertainment, commercial recreation, bar 

	 Reduce number of specialized zones where possible and be more permissive 

with permitted uses 

	 Unclear why the recommendation is to create three separate zones to 

implement the mixed-use corridor designation. It does not make sense to have 

three zones; residential, commercial and institutional zones for what is 

encouraged to be mixed-use 

	 The maximum building height of six storeys is inadequate for the function of 

these Mixed-use Corridor lands which are intended for intensification and transit 

supportive development. A maximum building height of 15 storeys with angular 

plane regulations applied to any abutting Low Density Residential designated 

lands would ensure compatibility. The Official Plan should be amended as part of 

this process to increase the maximum Building Height in the Mixed-use Corridor 

areas to 15 storeys. In addition, the wording within the Mixed-use Corridor 

policy should be revised to permit the 100 to 175 units per hectare density to 

apply to mixed-use and freestanding residential buildings, not just freestanding 

residential buildings 

	 All survey respondents (4) agree with the approach to reduce the overall 

number of commercial and mixed-use zones 

	 This would provide clarity for everyone (residents, developers) while still 

allowing for flexibility of a final development design. I also like the idea of 

people being able to access all services close to where they live, from health 

services including pharmacies to grocery stores, gas stations and restaurants. 

This also creates more opportunities for people to work near to where they live 

	 All survey respondents (4) agree with the proposed uses to be allowed in each 

commercial zone 

	 I don't know where businesses like Air B&B would be covered but they ought to 

be treated as commercial establishments and kept out of residential 

neighbourhoods 

	 I support these recommendations and the recommendations of the commercial 

policy review which was a detailed study 

	 I agree that it's important to implement minimums and maximums to balance 

commercial development across the city 

	 I support these recommendations and the recommendations of the commercial 

built form study which was a detailed study 
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Commercial uses continued: 

	 I disagree with the capping of residential units in neighbourhood commercial 

centres. These mixed use nodes should be where density is highest, and as long 

as the form of the building meets zoning requirements, the number of units 

should not be limited. 

	 I like restricting parking between the buildings and the street. The rule 

demanding active entrances/transparency should be explicit that it is required 

on the side of the building facing the street. Too many existing commercial 

buildings meet the street and present either a blank wall, or covers the entrance 

with advertisements directed at cars. It's offensive. 

	 Would like to see the green roof allowance reduced. While agreed, they would 

reduce costs etc., they reduce the amount of green space on the premises 

where it softens the appearance of buildings and parking lots 

	 While I like many of the regulations, and the desire to create more mixed use 

environments, I believe more needs to be done to require that mixed use to 

develop. Most commercial property developers are 1. risk averse, and 2. not 

residential developers. See the lack of any residential uses in the mixed use 

nodes zoned in each corner of the city over a decade ago 

Drive-throughs and service stations 

	 Oh my goodness yes. Please fix the drive-through problem! Infuriating when 

lines block road and sidewalk traffic, and even traffic with a parking lot! I'd 

actually be in favour of banning drive-throughs altogether, alas... 

	 I strongly disagree with the inclusion of drive-throughs and gas stations in the 

new mixed use zones. The purpose of the mixed use zones is to create an 

environment in which people can live, work, and shop in close proximity, and 

without the need for a car. Including these uses adds a hostility to pedestrians 

to the environment. Gas stations should be kept only in service commercial 

areas, and away from areas pedestrians are expected to be. Drive throughs 

should be banned in the city for their contribution to unsustainable lifestyles. 

	 It's hard to visualize these numbers but as mentioned above, make it as difficult 

as possible for new drive-throughs to be established. They are not compatible 

with efforts to reduce carbon footprint and make areas pedestrian-friendly. They 

are just wrong on so many levels. 

	 The one thing I would want tightened pertains to drive-throughs. Those should 

be highly restricted so that you don't have situations like Tim Horton's where the 

lines extend on to the roads (common in Guelph). If you are going to allow them 

at all, they need to provide adequate space off the street for the line ups. Drive 

throughs are harmful to the environment, encourage laziness, and create 

dangerous situations. This needs to be seriously looked at in light of climate 

change threat and local restrictions are critical. 

General feedback 

 Less detailed bylaw to allow for more flexibility 

 Like the approached of pre-zoning lands 
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General feedback continued: 

	 There should be transition provisions, deeming any application in progress to 

also be an amendment to the new Zoning By-law once the new Zoning By-law 

has been passed 

	 Concerns related to the two-year moratorium as it would apply to Clair-Maltby 

Secondary Plan area and the Guelph Innovation District Secondary Plan 

	 Concerns generally about the two-year moratorium applying across the city for 

amendments and minor variances 

	 Existing amendments and minor variance approvals should be carried forward 

with the new zoning bylaw 

	 Existing site specific zones are deemed to be in conformity with the Official Plan 

in accordance with the Planning Act and must be carried forward in the new 

Zoning By-law 

	 The new zones created should be directly correlate to, and implement the 

corresponding Official Plan designations. The City should create the fewest zones 

possible to implement the Official Plan designations thereby reducing the need 

for zone change applications 
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